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Oughtonhead Lane
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Proposal: Creation of access from Lower Innings to Land south

of Oughtonhead Lane
Ref. No: 23/00555/FP

Officer: Ben Glover
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Date of expiry of statutory period: 2" May 2023

Extension of statutory period: 315 July 2023

Reason for Delay: In order to present the application to an available committee

meeting.

Reason for Referral to Committee: The application has been called in by Clir Clare
Billing and ClIr Nigel Mason. Their comments are included within the appendix section
below.

Site History

23/00563/FP - Erection of 43 dwellings, access from Lower Innings, associated internal
roads, parking, landscaping, amenity space and open space — Associated application
under consideration.

Policies

National Planning Policy Framework (2021)

- Section 2 — Achieving sustainable development

- Section 9 — Promoting sustainable transport

- Section 11 — Making effective use of land

- Section 12 — Achieving well-designed places

- Section 15 — Conserving and enhancing the natural environment

North Hertfordshire Local Plan (2011-2031)

- SP1 Sustainable development in North Herts

- SP6 Sustainable transport

- SP7 Infrastructure requirements and developer contributions
- SP9 Sustainable design

- SP10 Healthy Communities

- SP12 Green Infrastructure, landscape and biodiversity

- HS1 Local Housing Allocations

- D1 Sustainable design
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- D3 Protecting living conditions

- NE2 Landscape

- NE3 The Chilterns Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty
- T1 Assessment of transport matters

- HT3 - Land South of Oughtonhead Lane

Representations

Site Notice, Advertisement, and Neighbour Consultation — A total of 70
representations have been received from interested parties. 68 of which are objections
and 2 are representations.

It should be noted that a large number of objections relate to the associated application
23/00563/FP for the development of 43 dwellings.

Comments are summarised below:

Representations:

- Access from Lower Innings most suitable.

- Any potential future access via Oughtonhead Way, Lavender Way, or Bowlers End
would not be viable due to cars being parked on both sides of road resulting in one
way traffic.

- Value of properties would not be affected.

- Hitchin required more housing.

- There would be greater risk to safety to users of Oughton Head Lane should that
be the alternative to that proposed.

Objections:

- Concern relating to construction traffic and risk of accidents.

- Lower Innings is a quiet cul-de-sac.

- Development and access would result in rise in traffic and congestion.

- Increase in air and noise pollution.

- Risk to safe use of the Oughtonhead Lane byway, Lower Innings and nearby roads.

- Site notice was not displayed on time.

- Development would result in compromised public road safety.

- No traffic survey has been carried out.

- Lack of consultation.

- Public exhibition was of original layout with access via Bowlers End.

- Access would give vehicles priority going against Public Rights of Way Officer
comments.

- Access would result in significant damage and clearing of hedgerow along
Oughtonhead Lane impacting character of the lane.

- Lower Innings is congested and not designed for an increased number of vehicles
using the road.

- Development would increase congestion at the Angel roundabout.

- Harm to wildlife, biodiversity, and local nature reserve.

- Harm to Green Belt.

- Concern relating to maintenance of hedgerows to ensure visibility remains as
proposed.

- Oughtonhead Lane should be retained as existing for future generations.

- Impact on local amenities and community access to town.

- Reduce value of homes.
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Hertfordshire Highways:

No objection to the proposed development subject to the inclusion of conditions and
informatives.

Hertfordshire Rights of Way Officer:

No objection, a condition is recommended.

British Horse Society:

No objection but a number of concerns raised including to the suitability of the ingress
and egress to the proposed development site, issues relating to construction and
consequent estate traffic.

Request that should the application be approved that signage, road markings, and
traffic calming measures be put in place to ensure vehicular traffic cross the byway with
extreme caution.

Hitchin Forum:

No objection but a number of concerns raised relating to traffic and air quality from
additional vehicles. Comments relate to both the access and residential development
scheme and can be viewed in full on the NHC website.

Hitchin Oughton Ward ClIr Clare Billing:

Objection. Comments included in the Appendix section below.

Hitchin Oughton Ward ClIr Nigel Mason:

Objection. Comments included in the Appendix section below.

Planning Considerations

Site and Surroundings

The application site consists of a stretch of land that starts from Lower Innings, crosses
Oughtonhead Lane and into a field identified within Policy HT3 of the North
Hertfordshire Local Plan as ‘Land south of Oughtonhead Lane’.

The application site is situated on the edge of a predominately residential area of
Hitchin and close to the Hitchin Cricket Club to both the west and south of the site.

The application site is not situated within the Green Belt or within a Conservation Area.
The Green Belt is immediately to the west of the allocated site HT3, and the edge of
the Chilterns AONB is about 1.3km to the west.

Proposal

Planning permission is sought for the creation of a vehicle access that would provide
access from Lower Innings to Land south of Oughtonhead Lane.
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The access is intended to serve a 43 dwellings scheme currently under consideration
to the site allocated for residential development in the adopted North Hertfordshire
Local Plan site HT3 - Land South of Oughtonhead Lane for an estimated 46 homes.

Key Issues

The key issues for consideration include whether the principle of the development
would be acceptable in this location, the impact of the proposal upon the character of
the area, the impact upon neighbouring amenity, and the impact upon the safe
operation of nearby public highways and Oughtonhead Lane.

The access, if approved, would serve a residential development for 43 dwellings
proposed under application reference number 23/00563/FP. Matters relating to the
principle of the associated residential development are not for consideration in this
application and therefore not a matter for consideration within this report.

The matters under consideration are limited principally to the impacts of the proposed
access only. Itis reasonable to consider this application for the access on its merits in
advance of the determination of the application for residential development
(23/00563/FP), given that the site is allocated for residential development in a recently
adopted local plan and therefore the principle of residential development is acceptable.

Principle of the Proposed Development:

The proposed access would provide vehicular, pedestrian, and cycle access from
Lower Innings, across Oughtonhead Lane, and onto Land south of Oughtonhead Lane,
which is land that has been allocated for housing development under Policy HT3 of the
North Hertfordshire Local Plan.

The access would link to an established residential area within the town of Hitchin a
specific site policy consideration set out within Policy HT3 of the Local Plan, which is:

0 “Access from Westbury Close or Lower Innings (referred to as Long Innings)
whilst maintaining the general integrity and character of Outhtonhead Lane
(Restricted Byway Hitchin 003).”

Given that the proposed access would be in accordance with the site specific policy set
out within Policy HT3 of the North Hertfordshire Local Plan, it is considered that the
development would be acceptable in principle.

Highways Safety:

The Hertfordshire County Council Highways Authority (HCC Highways) have been
consulted on the proposed scheme. No objection has been raised subject to the
inclusion of conditions and informatives.

HCC Highways have assessed the data and supplementary information provided by
the applicant and concluded their assessment with the following comment:

“The applicant has undertaken a stage 1 safety audit and resolved the issues raised by
incorporating their recommendations in the design of the access off Lower Innings with
measures to enhance safety for pedestrians, cyclists and horse riders and ensure
vehicle speeds are low.”
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HCC Highways have recommended the inclusion of a pre-commencement condition
that would require the submission to the Local Planning Authority of a detailed
technical plan for the access that would show the detailed engineering designs and
construction of the access.

4.3.10 A second condition recommended by HCC Highways would require the development to
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4.3.12

4.3.13

4.3.14

4.3.15

4.3.16

be installed in accordance with the approved technical plans submitted as part of the
pre-commencement condition and to be thereafter retained and maintained at all times.

Given the absence of any objection from HCC Highways, it is considered that the
proposed development and it's design would not result in any unacceptable harm to
the safe use of nearby public highways.

Oughtonhead Lane Restricted Byway:

The proposed access would result in the interruption and crossing of the Oughtonhead
Lane Restricted Byway. Oughtonhead Lane is a narrow track that is used for a mixture
of walking, cycling, and horse riding.

The development would cross the byway onto Lower Innings and would give priority to
motorised vehicles crossing the lane. The Transport Statement, provided alongside the
application, sets out that whilst giving priority to Oughtonhead Lane was considered,
several issues were identified. The issues identified within the Transport Statement are
set out below:

“Based on on-site observations, the use of the lane is generally light and car drivers
that habitually use the lane will become familiar with this. Over time, this may lead to
complacency amongst car drivers, with the assumption that there is no need to give
way as there are rarely users on the lane. Giving that lane users will have priority, they
may not feel the need to slow at this intersection, possibly leading to a risk of collision.”

“The visibility splays required by car drivers to see along the lane, particularly for an
approaching cyclist or horse rider/carriage are significant and would rely on the clearing
of hedgerow along the lane, potentially impacting on the character of the lane.”

It is considered that the reasoning provided for giving motorists priority is acceptable in
the interests of public safety and given the lack of any objection or concern raised by
the Highways Authority.

No objection has been raised by the Public Rights of Way Officer. Whilst it is noted that
the Officer requests that the users of the access are subservient to users of
Oughtonhead Lane, based on the evidence supplied by the applicant and comments
submitted by HCC Highways, the proposal as submitted and subject to the submission
of detailed technical plans, there is no objection raised to the impact of the proposed
development upon the Oughtonhead Lane Restricted Byway.

Impact on Neighbouring Amenity:

This application relates primarily to the principle of the access in this location and the
potential highways impacts.
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The construction of the access is dependent upon the granting of permission for the 43
dwellings proposed under application reference 23/00563/FP. However, the
determination of this application can reasonably be made in advance of that application
or any other application, given that the site is allocated for housing in the recently
adopted Local Plan.

Should the access be brought into use as a result of the residential development, there
would be an increased intensity of vehicle and pedestrian movements within Lower
Innings and the wider area.

Based on the submitted Transport Statement, it is predicted that there would be
approximately 270 vehicle movements and 16 cycle movements per day should the
residential development be granted.

Whilst traffic associated with the residential development would result in a marked
increase in traffic movements in the immediate vicinity, such levels would not be
unusually high within a residential area and the impact of the access would not result in
unacceptable harm, taking account of the low profile design and traffic calming
measures to be incorporated. No objection is raised on neighbouring amenity grounds.

Impact on the Character of the Area:

The access would include the provision of traffic calming measures intended to achieve
low traffic speeds. These measures include changes in width, bollards, surface
markings, and signs.

Whilst the development would result in the loss of a limited amount of hedgerow and
vegetation to this specific part of the site, it's overall impact upon Oughtonhead Lane,
Lower Innings and the surrounding area is considered limited. The access would be
acceptable in design terms.

Conclusion

The proposed development is considered acceptable and would comply with the
necessary provisions sets out within the North Herts Local Plan 2011-2031 and the
National Planning Policy Framework (2021). Recommend granting conditional
permission.

Alternative Options

None applicable

Pre-Commencement Conditions

| can confirm that the applicant is in agreement with the pre-commencement conditions
that are proposed.

Legal Implications

In making decisions on applications submitted under the Town and Country Planning
legislation, the Council is required to have regard to the provisions of the development
plan and to any other material considerations. The decision must be in accordance with
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the plan unless the material considerations indicate otherwise. Where the decision is to
refuse or restrictive conditions are attached, the applicant has a right of appeal against
the decision.

Recommendation

That planning permission be GRANTED subject to the following conditions:

1.

The development hereby permitted shall be begun before the expiration of 3 years
from the date of this permission.

Reason: To comply with the provisions of Section 91 of the Town and Country
Planning Act 1990 as amended by Section 51 of the Planning and Compulsory
Purchase Act 2004.

The development hereby permitted shall be carried out wholly in accordance with
the details specified in the application and supporting approved documents and
plans listed above.

Reason: To ensure the development is carried out in accordance with details which
form the basis of this grant of permission.

No access development shall commence until detailed technical plans are
submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority, in
consultation with the Highway Authority, which show the detailed engineering
designs and construction of the vehicle access and associated highway works
concerning the connectivity of the access road with Lower Innings. These works
shall be constructed to the specification of the Highway Authority and Local
Planning Authority's satisfaction and completed before commencement of work of
the development.

Reason: To ensure the provision of a vehicle access which is safe, suitable, and
sustainable for all highway users and in accordance with Policy T1 of the North
Hertfordshire Local Plan 2011-2031.

Prior to the first occupation/use of the development hereby permitted the vehicular
access shall be installed in accordance with the approved detailed technical plans
and thereafter retained and maintained at all times at the position shown.
Arrangement shall be made for surface water drainage to be intercepted and
disposed of separately so that it does not discharge from or onto the highway
carriageway.

Reason: To ensure satisfactory access into the site and avoid carriage of
extraneous material or surface water from or onto the highway in accordance with
Policy 5 of Hertfordshire's Local Transport Plan (adopted 2018) and Policy T1 of
the North Hertfordshire Local Plan 2011-2031.

Prior to first use of the access route across Oughtonhead Lane by any construction
traffic, the surface of Oughtonhead Lane must be protected from any surface and
side damage, and that any accidental damage must be repaired to the satisfaction
of the area Rights of Way Officer.

Reason: In the interests of protecting the Oughtonhead Lane Restricted Byway
(Hitchin 003) for users of the public right of way
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Proactive Statement

Planning permission has been granted for this proposal. Discussion with the
applicant to seek an acceptable solution was not necessary in this instance. The
Council has therefore acted proactively in line with the requirements of the
Framework (paragraph 38) and in accordance with the Town and Country Planning
(Development Management Procedure) (England) Order 2015.

Appendices

ClIr Clare Billing Call-in:

“I am writing to formally request that Planning Application 23/00555/FP Creation of
access from Lower Innings to Land south of Oughtonhead Lane is Called In and to
submit my objection to the planning application for the construction of an access road
across Oughtonhead Lane which is Restricted Byway Hitchin 003

The National Planning Policy Framework highlights the importance of any development
having regard to protect and enhance our natural, built and historic environment;
improve biodiversity, using natural resources prudently, minimising waste and
pollution, and mitigating and adapting to climate change, including moving to a low
carbon economy the proposal does none of these for the people already living in and
using the area.

As a concerned member of the community and as a local Councillor representing the
views of my constituents | have several reasons for objecting to this proposal. They are
as follows:

Safety Concerns: The Oughtonhead Lane is an important pathway that is well-utilised
by cyclists, equestrians, and walkers as a gateway access to Oughtonhead Common
Nature Reserve. Many users are children, elderly individuals, and individuals with
disabilities. The construction of a road access into Lower Innings would pose serious
safety risks to lane users, as it would introduce vehicular traffic into an area that is
currently free from motorised vehicles. This could result in accidents and injuries to
vulnerable people, and | strongly believe that the safety of pedestrians and other
footpath users should be a priority in any development proposal.

In the Transport Statement 4.2.3 During the pre-application for the development, the
Public Rights Officer requested that the intersection of the access and the lane be
designed with priority for non-motorised users (pedestrians, cyclists and equestrians,
both riders and carriages) using Oughton Head Lane. This has not been included in the
final proposal.

Environmental Impact: Whilst it is understood and appreciated that new homes have to
be built this should not be happening to the detriment of existing residents or the
natural environment. The construction of an access road across Oughtonhead Lane
would require the removal of trees, vegetation, and other natural features, which would
have a detrimental impact on biodiversity. It will also lead to increased air and noise
pollution from extra vehicular traffic, further degrading the quality of the surrounding
environment.

Oughtonhead Common Nature Reserve: there are areas of the hedgerow in the
immediate area which are clearly a special and important habitat. Further down the
lane they are actually designated a Site of Special Scientific Interest due to the geology
lying under the surface of the path. The Lane is bordered by hedgerows which provide



an important habitat for plants and wildlife. Except for a tree survey | have seen no
evidence of any detailed ecological survey and as a regular user of the areas around
Oughtonhead Common and the Lanes leading to it | regularly see animals and birds
such as bats, owls, deer, hedgehogs, squirrels, foxes and mice as well as a whole host
of other birds and insects. Im aware that some of these are protected.

Detrimental impact on neighbouring amenity: the negative impact on Lower Innings
and surrounding streets with the construction of an access road across Oughtonhead
Lane is significant. It would forever change what is currently a safe cul-de-sac with
minimal traffic to a busy though road. | note that although 43 new homes are proposed
there is actually 126 spaces for parking which means considerable extra daily car
movements and additional service traffic to the new homes. Lower Innings, Westbury
Close, Friday Furlong and Spellbrooke were not built for this increased level of daily
traffic their width is not appropriate and the bends and curves into Lower Inning and the
roads leading to it are also not appropriate. In addition, the construction traffic that such
a development would require would pose a significant threat to pedestrians and also
other parked vehicles in the area.

Redhill Road: at the Redhill Road junction with Bedford Road is a very busy row of
shops including a convenience store, Post Office, pub, bakery, butcher, betting shop,
chemist, and food takeaways. There are pedestrians crossing the road to use the
shops and cars parking in the shop laybys and parking along the normal road. Other
vehicles double park in the road adjacent to the shop laybys and also double park on
the normal road. Increased traffic and the construction traffic to the new development
via this area of Redhill Road would exacerbate the issues here. It would also be a
serious safety concern.

In addition, on Redhill Road opposite the junction with Westbury Close is one of the
entrances to Oughton Primary School. There is no pedestrian crossing for children to
get to school and therefore the increased traffic to the new development and the
construction traffic would be another serious threat to safety. There are already
significant concerns about road safety in the area caused by inappropriate parking,
speeding and the lack of safe places to cross this road. This will exacerbate these
issues.

Lack of alternative sustainable means of transport: At 4.4.3 of the Transport
Statement it states “LTN 1/20 states that most people will not feel comfortable cycling
on carriageways with more than 2,500 vehicles per day and at flows above 5,000
vehicles per day few people will be prepared to cycle on-street.” However at 1.5.4 the
Transport Statement asserts that “It can be seen from the figure above, that there is a
range of facilities available within a 15-minute walk and cycle isochrones of the site,
including the majority of facilities within Hitchin town centre. It can also be seen that
Hitchin Industrial Estate and Hitchin train station are accessible within a 15-minute
cycle journey.” Several of the roads’ cyclists need to travel to get to the Industrial
Estate or the train station include Grove Road, Bedford Road and Nightingale Road
they are extremely busy thoroughfares with significantly higher traffic levels that 5,000
per day including heavy goods vehicles scrap metal HGVs and buses. There is no
consideration in the plan to ensure people living in the new development can cycle to
work places safely once they leave Lower Innings.

In light of the above reasons, | respectfully request that the planning application for the
construction of a road across the footpath be denied. | urge the planning authorities to
carefully consider the concerns raised in this objection and take appropriate action to
protect the safety, environment, aesthetics, and overall well-being of the community.
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Thank you for considering my objection. | would appreciate being kept informed of any
further developments or decisions related to this planning application.

Regards
Clare Billing”

Clir Nigel Mason Call-in:

“Dear lan/Ben

Just to confirm, further to previous correspondence, that as an Oughton Ward
Councillor I wish in to 'call in' the above planning application (23/00555/FP) i.e.
Creation of access from Lower Innings to land south of Oughtonhead Lane and to
object to this proposal and to the related application 23/00563/FP.

My objections are based on serious concerns around both public safety and highway
safety;

1. Lower Innings, and the neighbouring Westbury Close, Spellbrooke, and Friday
Furlong were all designed and built as cul de sacs, none are suitable as through
roads for large amounts of traffic. Furthermore, the design and location of Lower
Innings make it dangerously ill-suited to through traffic on the scale that the
construction and habitation of the proposed 43 houses on the Worbey's Field site
will create. A vehicle travelling to the proposed new development would have to
undertake the very sharp right-hand turn into Lower Innings, completely unsuitable
for construction traffic and a significant public and highway safety hazard with any
traffic, particularly delivery vans and the like. Lower Innings is a quiet cul de sac
and completely ill-suited to through traffic.

2. Traffic heading to or from the proposed new development via Lower Innings would
necessarily travel up or down Redhill Road, an already busy route through the
Westmill Estate. There are already significant issues with traffic volume, and in
particular speed on Redhill Road, a route that includes both busy local shops and a
local Primary School. There is already local campaigning to reduce the speed of
traffic in this Immediate area and the proposal to open up this proposed route via
Lower Innings can only seriously exacerbate the problem. Furthermore, there
would be a serious highway safety issue created by increased traffic turning into
and out of Westbury Close from Redhill Road and travelling up and down Westbury
Close past the entrances to both Friday Furlong and Spellbrooke.

3. a further significant reason why this proposal should be rejected is that large
amounts of vehicular traffic, both in the construction phase and in the longer term,
must cross the popular and very busy bridal way Oughtonhead Lane. This is a
public right of way and restricted byway, in constant use by pedestrians, many with
small children on foot or in buggies, cyclists (adults and children), horse riders, dog
walkers, hikers, and so on. It should be noted that Oughtonhead Lane is a
commonly used route for children to and from school (Samuel Lucas and Oughton
Primary Schools are at each end), to visitors to the nearby Oughtonhead Common
Nature Reserve, and to local residents using a safe and environmentally friendly
route to and from Hitchin Town Centre. It is impossible to believe that
Oughtonhead Lane can be crossed as proposed from Lower Innings into the new
housing development without creating a significant risk to public and highway
safety.



4. Finally, para 100 of the National Planning Policy Framework states 'Planning
policies and decisions should protect and enhance public rights of way and
access. This planning application is clearly in breach of that and for all these

reasons should be rejected.

Nigel Mason
Councillor for Hitchin Oughton Ward”



